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Widworthy Bells ring out after 50 years 
 
Following work on the bells by a group of geriatric bell hangers, the five bells at 
Widworthy, near Wilmington (Honiton), have been rung full-circle for probably the first 
time in 50-60 years. At the second try-out on 24th May  (following additional work on 
the stay of the treble) 120's of Grandsire and Plain Bob Doubles were rung by those 
involved in the work. 

  
    Widworthy treble, with the ladder through             Two of the workers having a  
                the pit and the wheel                                          well-deserved rest 



The Geriatric Bell Hangers 

A group of ringers is getting involved with looking at currently unringable bells in 
Devon, with a view to getting them in a state where they can be rung or chimed at 
least for special occasions. In many cases this can act as a spur to encourage the 
church to investigate the possibility of a complete rehang or other work as necessary.  

The group is made up of a number of retired ringers, many who wear several “hats” 
which helps to justify the work. The regular band includes Ian Smith and Ian Campbell 
(Devon Guild bell advisors and DCBRF trustees), David Hird (assistant Diocesan Bells 
advisor) and Rob Franklin (owner of the oil can). Some bell inspections are done for 
the Guild, but others are done as a part of the work of the Devon Church Bell 
Restoration Fund – by encouraging inspections of bells before too much work is 
necessary it is hoped to reduce some of the demands on the Fund later. 

 
The gang after the tryout at Widworthy – helped by Lisa Clarke 

Recent inspections requested before quinquennial inspections have been performed 
and reported on at Bradford, Beaford, High Bickington, Halwill and North Molton. 

Some of the churches where work has been done on the bells are: 

Upton Pyne:  The bells now available for occasional light ringing as previously 
reported. 

Woolfardisworthy (East):  The three bells are in a very frail frame and completely 
unringable. The tower is obviously badly cracked. Advice was given on various options 
(at various prices), from hanging them dead in the existing frame to making them up to 
six in a completely new frame. 

Widworthy:  The five bells have not been rung for about fifty years. Following removal 
of a ladder fixed in the treble pit, tightening up and lubrication they are just about 
ringable by competent ringers for short periods of time. In particular they will be rung 
for the forthcoming church fete which will be looking at raising money to rehang the 
bells. The frame is not in good condition and too much ringing could damage the tower. 



St Matthias, Plymouth:  This single bell and its frame have been tightened up and re-
roped and it can just about be rung full circle, thanks to work done by the students at 
the University under our guidance. 

St Matthew’s, Exeter:  The single bell has been inspected and found to have been put 
into full working order fairly recently as the result of a bequest. A suitable rope has 
been attached and the bearings have been oiled, and it can now be rung full circle. 

Cadbury:  Following an inspection the all-clear was given to ring the bells, although a 
strong recommendation was included that the frame and bell fittings be tightened up 
and the old grease cleaned from the bearings which should be relubricated with 
suitable oil. 

Thelbridge:  Since an enormous amount of debris created by Jackdaws has been 
removed by the locals an overhaul of the bells and frame has enabled all six to be 
rung full circle. This included the replacement of some of the wheel shrouding and 
rebuilding of pulleys. However there is a large amount of movement in the frame, 
some of which is simply nailed to suitable parts of the tower (such as the lintels over 
the windows) so, again, ringing is severely restricted. 

Politmore:  These bells had been getting hard to ring and needed a full service, 
including refixing some wheel shrouding and cleaning out and relubricating the 
bearings.  This work is complete and the bells are now fully available. 

Clyst St Lawrence:  The five bells and fittings were found to be in a surprisingly 
reasonable condition and could be renovated with some effort. However the floor of 
the bell chamber is currently unsafe and would need to be remedied before any work 
could commence. There are also worries about the strength of the tower. 

Rockbeare: The frame is completely rotten in one corner, many bells have parts of 
their wheels missing, and clappers are missing. Substantial work would be needed to 
get them ringing again. 

Mount Dinham, Exeter:  Plans are afoot to get the single bell ringing full circle again. 

Please note, even following the work done, most of these towers are not available to 
visiting bands except under very special circumstances. 

It is gratifying to know that the work seems to be appreciated. I can quote from a letter 
received from Woolfardisworthy: 

Dear Ian (Smith) 

Thank you very much for your comprehensive report. To a layman you have covered 
very aspect of our bells, from their casting to their sorry state today. There is in your 
report a wealth of information, recommendations and advice. I feel that I have a 
document that will be used today and serve as a record for others as to the problems 
faced by a small community to restore their heritage. I enclose a small donation to the 
Devon Church Bell Restoration Fund. Lastly I wish to thank you and Ian Campbell for 
your commitment which has left me very moved. 

And following the tryout at Widworthy: 

In case you didn't hear, I thought you might like to know that Mary, the flower arranger 
in the church, has lived in the village for 45 years and today was the first time she had 
heard the bells ringing. She was thrilled. 



 
The unringable bells at Clyst St Lawrence 

New Ropes for Old? 

Nearly all of the towers mentioned above require a set of ropes if the bells are to be 
rung. They cannot afford a new set, and this would hardly be justified if the bells are 
only to be rung a few times a year. So far we have used old ropes from various 
sources, which have been spliced together as necessary to make up serviceable 
ropes. However even these are barely up to the job – three of the ropes at Cadbury 
broke the first time they were rung after our inspection, two of the recycled ropes at 
Thelbridge broke during the tryout (one a clean break six inches below the top of the 
sally!), while one of the ropes at Widworthy is looking a bit precarious. The fifth rope at 
Upton Pyne broke this week and had to be replaced. 

Here is where you can help. If you have had a new set of ropes installed at your tower, 
and have no need for some or all of the old ropes, or if you have a store of old ropes, 
in any condition, which you will never use please consider donating them to us to use 
at some of these towers. If the top rope is rotten the sally may be usable if spliced onto 
new rope, and vice versa. Please contact the editor if you can help. 

Thank you. 
Ian Campbell 



News from the South West Branch 

Southwest Branch Outing Saturday 18th May 2013 

 

The assembled group 

I am very much a beginner to the world of bell ringing and so having the chance to go 
and experience ringing at other towers rather than the usual ones in Plymouth was a 
fun experience and a very good learning curve. I started ringing in January 2013 after 
some of my university friends suggested it to me as they too are ringers and since 
then I've absolutely loved it. This is the first outing I have been on and I very much 
enjoyed it. This outing involved six towers, all situated about an hour outside Plymouth 
and into Cornwall. 

The first tower we visited was St Mawgan in Pydar and we managed to arrive on time, 
even though finding the church was a little tricky! After that it was on to St Columb 
Minor, after which everyone went for lunch. Due to the large number in our group half 
of us had lunch in a pub near to this tower and the other half went back to the previous 
village. Luckily the sun was shining fully even if it was a little bit breezy at times. After 
lunch we went on to St Eval church and stopped outside to have a group photo before 
proceeding with the ringing. As a beginner I found it very interesting to observe how 
the different bells felt to ring and how the bell tower set up can vary from one place to 
the next. A running trend on our outing though was that all of the towers seemed to 
have very long ropes. This also proved challenging for me as it is quite the opposite 
problem from the one I normally face, which is as someone who is ‘vertically 
challenged’, as my friends eloquently put it, in the Plymouth towers in which I have 
rung I often have to do a lot of stretching up and standing on boxes to reach the ropes, 
but in Cornwall it was quite the opposite.  

Whilst at St Eval, a church tour was also being conducted which those of us 
who weren't always ringing got to listen to and found out some interesting facts about 
the church and its bells, such as how two of the bells were actually cast in the ground 
outside of the church. Next it was on to St Issey. At this point the sun was shining very 



brightly and for those that were outside the weather was really lovely. Last on the list 
were the towers at Egloshayle and St Mabyn before a very interesting and exciting day 
ended and everyone made their way home. 

Sarah Lippett 

Calling Plain Bob Doubles Training Day – 27th April  2013 

At the start of the week preceding the training day we had 4 learners registered for the 
session and as the week progressed we had people drop out due to various 
circumstances. There was some debate as to whether we should cancel or continue, 
but on the basis that we could give the learners some concentrated training we 
decided to go ahead. We met on the day with 2 learners for the morning session at 
Stoke Damerel; after introductions and a short theory session we embarked on the 
practical with Robyn and Janet both mastering calling themselves unaffected and 
calling 60 changes. Lunch was taken at the Rising Sun who, as usual, rose to the 
challenge of providing good fare for hungry, thirsty ringers. The lunch break provided 
more time for theory discussion, but no handbells this time! Robyn unfortunately could 
not stay for the afternoon session so Janet, the sole remaining learner, had plenty of 
practice at calling all the different 120’s a few times. 

Even with the low number of learners a good productive day was had by all. Thanks 
have to be extended to all the helpers: John Steere and Gill Jolly who were with us all 
day, Harry Andrews who helped in the morning and Ben Smith, Andrew Swann and 
Sam Peck who all stepped in to make the numbers up in the afternoon. 

Chris & Alena Wardle 

Plymouth Ringers Spliced 

 
 

Mark Williams and Hellen Richardson were married on Saturday 11th May. This was 
cause for great celebration by them, their families and friends, and in particular for 
ringers across the country. Hellen and Mark met in the tower of Stoke Damerel church 
in Plymouth. It was in 1998 that Mark was introduced to the Exercise by his friend at 
the school across the road. Steve Peirce is a long-term member of the band.  As so 



often happens, he encouraged his son Chris to ring, and Chris brought along his friend 
Mark for moral support.   

Hellen's entry into the world of bellringing was more recent.  Her Mum had decided 
that it might be an interesting new skill to learn and, not to be beaten, Hellen said “I 
can do that”, so came along in 2008. It wasn't that much later that, as the other ringers 
were looking out of the tower window waiting to start the practice, Mark and Hellen 
were to be seen walking hand in hand across the churchyard. 

Careers have intervened, and while Mark has achieved his long-held ambition to join 
the Devon and Cornwall Police, having graduated at the University of St Mark & St 
John in Plymouth, Hellen went off to the University of London to do a degree in 
Veterinary Science and enhance her skills by ringing with the ULSCR. Both have 
shown their commitment, however, not only to each other but to bellringing and to their 
home tower. 

Another migrant from London was Phill Ridley, who has been the inspiration behind 
the Plymouth Youths, an organisation encouraging the under-thirty-year-olds in the 
area to ring and socialise together, including going on ambitious tours around the 
country. Hellen and Mark are active members of the PYs, and part of the important 
bridge between local young ringers and students in the city's universities and colleges.   

 
The Stoke quarter peal band in the tower after the event.  

The ringers are: Robyn Owen, Katy Owen, Jo Maddick, Steve Peirce,  
John Steere, Chris Peirce, Paul Jones and John Mitchelmore 

So, on their wedding day, St Andrew's, Buckland Monachorum, the happy couple's 
parish church, was thronged with ringers – and other friends and family members of 
Mark and Hellen. Devon and London ringers joined forces in touches of Grandsire, 
Plain Bob, Stedman and Cambridge, ably organised by South West Branch Ringing 
Master Chris Wardle. Before the ceremony, no fewer than three quarter peals had 
been rung, and a fourth the following evening, in celebration and congratulation, a sign 
of how much Hellen and Mark are loved and respected. These were of mixed Doubles 
by the Plymouth Youths at Stoke Damerel on Friday 10th May, of Cambridge Major at 



Buckland Monachorum rung largely by members of the University of London SCR with 
the support of ringers from Plymouth on Saturday 11th May, of Grandsire Triples in 
their home tower by the local band at Stoke Damerel also on 11th May, and of Plain 
Bob Doubles at Emmanuel, Plymouth, on Sunday 12th May. 

We wish Mark and Hellen Williams every blessing in their marriage, and look forward 
to continuing to ring with them for many years to come. 

John Steere 

Fund Raising at St Budeaux 

 
The ringers at St Budeaux have been 
feeling a bit lost since the bells have 
been out of action. We are currently 
looking for £40,000 to reinforce the 
frame and repair the corroded joists 
which hold the bells in place. The frame 
was installed in 1931; since then it has 
suffered the wind and damp sea air of 
Plymouth. At the moment we are 
focusing on fund raising and have just 
held a successful launch day in March 
to start raising money. 

We were thrilled to see some important 
faces attend such as the Lord Mayor of 
Plymouth, Commodore Graeme Little, 
several councillors and Sir Frances 
Drake himself! The church was full of 
information about bell ringing and the 
history of the parish; on the 4th July 
1569 Sir Francis Drake married Miss 
Mary Newman at the church and this 
historical fact makes St Budeaux an 
extraordinary place. Since then the 
bells have rung out for hundreds of 
weddings just like Sir Francis Drake's 
special day. 
 

 

               Ringing on the mini-ring 

The launch day began with the youth ringers ringing Sir Francis Drake St Budeaux 
Delight Minor; the audience was enraptured with their performance. The day continued 
with much chatter, tea, coffee and home made cakes being enjoyed. The bell ringers 
demonstrated their skills with the Franck Mack mini ring, which is very fun and 
addictive. It takes a bit of practice to get used to the light feeling of the bells, but once 
mastered they were ringing Bob Doubles and Stedman. A few visitors showed a keen 
interest and had a go, overall there was a good turn out of local people and everyone 
was very supportive; £176 was raised at the event plus another £134 at the skittles 
event in the evening. If you would like to support this bell restoration project we would 



love to hear from you. Follow us on facebook “St Budeaux Bell restoration fund 
project” or learn to ring Sir Francis Drake St Budeaux Delight Minor. All donations will 
be acknowledged and we are grateful for any funds we receive. Contact us 
through southwestbranch.news@gmail.com. 

Josephine Maddick 

News from Mid-Devon 

Jill Southwood 

Many ringers will remember Bob Southwood – Arch priest of Haccombe, Rector of 
Stokeinteignhead and past President of our Guild among many other things! He was a 
character in our branch who is much missed. 

We now hear that his widow Jill has died suddenly following a fall while out walking. 
This is tragic news and we send our deepest sympathy to her family. 

Martin Mansley 

Berry Pomeroy 

The February visit was actually in March (just) but again we managed to acquit 
ourselves very well with the result that there was prolonged applause from the 
congregation when we left the tower. It really proved how much they appreciate having 
their bells rung. Special thanks to Mo and Derek Hawkins for making the long journey 
from Dawlish via Exeter St Mark’s and thus enabling all 8 bells to be rung. 

Philip Stevens is 70 

It seems to be the season for birthdays and Philip decided to mark his by ringing the 
tenor behind to a peal of Grandsire Caters at Thorverton and an open house day when 
many friends dropped in to wish him many happy returns. The following practice night 
was the actual date of the birthday which he also shares with Mo and Pauline so the 
Kingskerswell practice became another celebration.  

 
Celebrating at Kingskerswell 



John’s Birthday Jaunt 

John Martin decided to mark his birthday by inviting a few ringers on a short outing to 
West Cornwall. It turned out to be a fine, sunny day after all the cold weather. First 
tower was St Buryan which is the heaviest ring of six bells in the world with a tenor of 
nearly 38 cwt. They are not bells to trifle with but with a bit a careful band placing they 
can go very well and sound superb. At least we hope the workmen at louvre level 
thought so! An enjoyable hour was spent there and then it was time to move back to 
Penzance. Here a table had been booked at a pub conveniently placed a short 
distance from the church. We enjoyed a good meal before assembling to ring a quarter 
peal of Little Bob Major.  

 

 
The quarter peal band 

Tower Visitors 

One of the pleasures of ringing is visiting other towers and having visitors come to us – 
I often feel that other sections of the church could learn a lot from ringers. Recently St 
Marychurch ringers were very pleased to welcome Bob from Leighton Buzzard one 
Sunday morning – his wife was at a conference so he was at a “loose end”. He very 
much improved our ringing at St Marychurch and then came on to Berry Pomeroy 
where he made up bands for Stedman Triples – very opportune for two of the band 
who were off to the Stedman training event the day after! The following week when we 
were particularly low on numbers due to holidays and work we had 4 visitors who were 
on a ringing tour and 4 more who are more regular visitors from Lancashire – suddenly 
we had 12 ringers and even managed Caters – what a treat and how good to see 
them all. 

Stedman Training 

Stedman Triples has long been one of those methods which learners aspire to. The 
committee felt that an evening devoted to the one method (OK! Principle) would be 
useful. John Martin offered to organise it and decided to limit numbers to 4 “students”. 
The evening was spent at Highweek which turned out to be an ideal venue. Several 



experienced ringers took part and it was clear that all four students benefitted greatly 
from this intensive approach. When they were not ringing they were enthusiastically 
standing behind others to gain as much knowledge as possible. The feedback has 
been very positive. 

Half yearly meeting – Chagford 

Chagford is right on the edge of our area but it was well worth the longish trip to this 
call-change tower. It is always a bit daunting when a tower displays lots of shields and 
silver-ware but we could not have been made more welcome. The church has been 
transformed since most of us went there last and the ringing room was amazing, not to 
mention the lighting of the church which really brings out its beauty. The bells sound 
superb but are not easy to ring well – we did our best! It was good to welcome Lesley 
Boyce, the Guild Librarian and one of the prime movers in ITTS in Devon. Following 
the service we all sat down to a good old ringers’ tea and then the business meeting – 
minutes will be circulated in due course. All in all it was a very enjoyable afternoon. 

 
Ringing at Chagford 

St Marychurch Fete 

St Marychurch Fete is on Saturday 13th July. We will be having a display which will 
include the Frank Mack bells – any help will be very welcome. 

8 bell practice – May 

The May practice was held at Teignmouth St Michael’s which has just been added to 
our 8 bell rota. This was not quite the “wall to wall” of our previous practice but with 15 
ringers present it was a little easier to make sure everyone was catered for. Plenty of 
Plain Bob Triples and Stedman and we even managed some Grandsire Triples – but 



we won’t mention it to John! At the end of the practice Maddy presented Catherine 
Saunders with her Guild Certificate. Well done Catherine!  

 
Catherine receiving her certificate from Maddy 

Martin Mansley 

Dawlish Outing 

On Saturday 27th April sixteen Dawlish ringers and friends travelled to Dorset for a 
day's ringing. On the way we stopped at Kilmington where various warning notices in 
the tower about difficult bells frightened our less experienced ringers, but all managed 
well. It was interesting having to ring the treble facing the wall – no, I hadn't been 
naughty! 

At Bradford Peverell we had been forgotten so an extra long lunch was enjoyed in 
Dorchester. The afternoon saw us ring at St Peter's in the town and then at 
Fordington, a short walk away.  

After this the early start and long lunch seem to have taken their toll and several 
people headed home whilst the rest went to Martinstown and finally to Bradford 
Peverell, again, which was well worth the wait. 

Thanks go to John for organising the bells for us, and well done to our three beginners 
who had a go at each tower and came home with much more confidence. 

Fiona Rock-Evans 

 

East Devon Branch 

Spring Meeting 

The East Devon Branch held their Spring meeting at Buckerell on 11th May. We are 
grateful for all the arrangements made by Crispin Denny, the Buckerell tower captain. 
Ringers came from far and wide to enjoy the ringing, even from as far away as Lincoln!  

The Rev Jane Lankester lead the ringers’ service, including a very relevant ringing 
related address. Tea and refreshments were provided by the Buckerell ladies. Our 



thanks go out to them and to the organist who provided the music to accompany some 
lusty hymn singing. 

The business part of the meeting included the contentious issue of referring to 
quarterly meetings when we only have three a year! It may fly in the face of tradition 
perhaps, but we now hold Spring, Autumn and Annual meetings, not quarterly 
meetings. Habitual committee meeting attendees will recognise the scenario! 

On a happier note, Anne Bailey's ten years of service as Branch Secretary was 
recognised by the presentation to her of an inscribed silver salver and a cheque from 
branch members. 

 
 

Trevor Hitchcock 

Happy Birthday Anne 

On a March evening of simply foul weather, members of the Branch met at Farway. 
Stalwarts representing Sidmouth, Honiton, Northleigh, Dunkeswell, Combe Raleigh 
and Farway under the direction of Ringing Master Derek Ballard had an enjoyable 
evening. It coincided with the birthday of Anne Bailey, the recently retired Branch 
Secretary, and the evening finished with a rousing chorus of Happy Birthday and cake 
and drinks to celebrate. Anne said that it had been many years since she had last had 
to blow out the candles on her birthday cake. How old is she? Well, it would be wrong 
to ask a lady her age, so let's just say over twenty one. 



  
Anne (2nd right) with Harriet, Sue and Roger from Farway, Jeanne from Northleigh, Derek and 

Paddy from Honiton, Brenda from Dunkeswell, Jeff and Anne from Sidmouth and Ruth from 
Combe Raleigh. 

Trevor Hitchcock 

North Devon 

Ilfracombe is not a bell-free zone.  

Having recently re-affiliated our tower to the Guild, 
we thought it was about time we introduced 
ourselves. 

‘We’ are the ringers at Holy Trinity, Ilfracombe, in 
the far flung north of Devon. Ringers have been a 
bit thin on the ground until recently, and now, 
although we still ring call-changes on Sundays, with 
a band of six usually, three of us are enthusiastic 
method ringers who ring regularly with the St. 
Brannock’s crowd. Those three of us are Christine 
Harris, Donald Lawson and Andrew Vincent.  

We have been busy this year, with a visit from 
Taylor’s to sort out a very sticky second, and a good 
spruce up of the tower, including a new carpet! We 
rang for both the Diamond Jubilee and the Olympics. 
We are also teaching a few returnees, and a couple 

of new learners (not so odd, I hear them say!). We have a regular practice night of 
Wednesday, starting at 6.45pm, and finishing about 8.15. This is early, but we have 
neighbours with small children very nearby.   

 



 
The Diamond Jubilee ringers at Illfracombe 

Other local groups have been to ring – did I mention we have eight bells? – we just 
don’t get enough ringers to ring all of them all the time. For that latter reason, among 
others, it is always good to see visitors, on both Wednesdays and Sundays. So, if you 
come this way on holiday, remember: Ilfracombe is not a ‘bell-free zone’. 

Christine Harris 

North East Branch 

St. Peter's Shield  

The 18th St. Peter's Shield competition was held at Tiverton, St. Paul's on Saturday 
18th May. The results were: 

1. Tiverton St Paul's (Method) 15¼ faults 
2. Troyte Ringing Centre (Method) 16½ 
3. Cullompton (Call changes) 28¼ 
4. Silverton (Call changes) 36 
5. Tiverton St Peter's (Method) 36½ 
6. Culmstock (Call changes) 39 
7. Washfield (Call changes) 62¼ 
8. Uffculme (Call changes) 108 

The judges were Tim Bayton and Amy Gill 
Les Boyce 

NE Branch Outing, 4th May 2013, South Dartmoor 

An excellent day's ringing around South Dartmoor was enjoyed by eighteen members 
of the NE Branch. There was harmony in banter and ringing as the sun shone stronger 
as the day progressed. Starting at Widecombe-in-the-Moor, followed by Buckland-in-
the-Moor, our four new learners, two each from Tiverton St Peter and Holcombe 
Rogus, acquitted themselves well on 'strange' bells before they had to depart for other 
commitments.  



Lunch was enjoyed in 
the local hostelries in 
Ashburton before 
ringing the 8. The 
tower 'greeter inners' 
were very welcoming 
throughout the day and 
pleased to have their 
bells rung.  

We all enjoyed a tea, 
after ringing, at the 
community shop at 
Holne, though were in 
fierce competition with 
a large party of walkers 
who arrived at the 
same time. The final 
ring of the day at 

Bickington was rounded off by some splendid ringing on the delightful bells.  

Thirteen of the hardy types finished the evening at the China Orchids where we were 
entertained by the owner’s son who wore a woolly hat all evening - did he not know 
that summer had been declared! 

Sheila Scofield 

Cruwys Morchard Dedication 

 

The rehanging of the Cruwys 
Morchard bells has been 
completed and they are now 
a pleasure to ring. On 
Sunday 28th July there will 
be a service of rededication 
with the Bishop of Crediton, 
at 6:30pm. If you would like 
to come and try out our bells, 
there will be open ringing in 
the afternoon, from 3:30 to 
5:00 pm, followed by tea and 
the opportunity to go up to 
the belfry and see the 
installation. Please come 
and join us on this day of 
celebration. 
                                                                    The new fittings at Cruwys Morchard 

Nellie Croft 



Next year, perhaps? 

It is becoming customary for The Tiverton Society of Ancient Youths to ring a quarter 
peal in celebration of Saint George and in memory of Connie Kape, late wife of the 
Captain at St Paul’s, Tiverton. Last year we rang these dedications at Calverleigh and 
it was shortly after this that I learnt of the existence of a doubles method named St 
George of England. Wouldn’t it be splendid to have a quarter peal of this on St 
George’s Day? I became determined to try it. 

Surprisingly, I could find no record of this method having been performed. Indeed, in 
spite of looking in all the usual places including the Central Council Library, I could find 
no reference to it at all. Surely I had not dreamed it? After some months of floundering 
about, I was rescued by Wendy Campbell who had discovered that St George was a 
Variation of Dragon Place Doubles. Supposing myself in George’s footsteps, I went in 
search of the dragon and eventually found its lair in a collection of Christmas methods. 
Well, you would expect to find it there, wouldn’t you? By pinning an Old Hudibras 
Single on the tail of the Dragon, hey presto!, instant St George. 

The method did not look easy but achieving worthwhile things seldom is. Alan 
Edwards was due to ring the treble and I sought his advice on the likelihood of 
success; apart from anything else, I was unsure of my own ability to take care of the 
back end. “Oh, I don’t see any particular difficulty.” said Alan, who went on to explain it 
all. I'm afraid I lost the plot at the "Stedman whole turn"- evidently for a member of the 
St Peter’s Society of Changeringers, this enterprise was but a farinaceous folly.*   

 
John Kape (2), Jenny Jones (1), Matthew Weighell (5 & C),   
Les Boyce (4),  Dermot Elworthy (6), Charlotte Boyce (3) 

The ring at Kentisbeare was booked for a practice, everyone had done their homework 
and we sailed through the plain course without any trips but the asymmetric single 
brought things to an immediate halt and it was me who let the side down. As well 
as an amended plain course, I had provided a diagrammatic example of Old Hudibras 
and subsequently discovered yet another example of the single. Clearly, there was 
more than one hymn sheet here; all these singles were different so we could not be 
sure of ringing the true St George of England. In the absence of that surety, there was 



little point in continuing without any means of remedying things in the time available. I 
was cross with myself for my lack of diligence. Conductor Matthew, whose 
suggestions are noted for their pragmatism, considered that as none of us had rung a 
quarter of April Day Doubles, maybe we should do that instead. At least the Plain 
Bob/Grandsire combo was familiar territory. 

Sadly, Alan became ill and had to withdraw, his place being taken by Jenny Jones. 
Les Boyce graciously made a last minute rearrangement of his schedule to join the 
band. So, on the eve of St George’s Day, we put the bells up, rang a round or three 
and then it was “Go, April Day”. Not what I had hoped for but I shall be better prepared 
next time. Nevertheless, the 1320 of April Day was most satisfying and I’m very 
grateful to everyone for helping make this happen. The striking was really first class 
and invited the approbation of Kentisbeare locals, one of whom was so enthused that 
he generously stood a round for the band at the Wyndham Arms. Now, that doesn’t 
happen often! 

 * translates as "A Piece of Cake"! 
 Dermot Elworthy. 

Exeter Branch 

Train Outing 

The annual train outing was held on the early May bank holiday which, as so often 
happens, turned out to be one of the first sunny days of the year. The organisation of 
the tour was fraught with difficulties – limitations on time to ring caused by other 
functions in the town, difficulties finding somewhere for lunch, the sudden appearance 
of a new peal of bells which people wanted to get, and, finally, when people tried to 
buy tickets and reserve seats it turned out that the return train from Westbury had 
mysteriously disappeared from the timetable. Following some last minute phone calls 
during the day we managed to bring the final tower forward in time to catch an early 
train home. 

Having been upgraded 
to first class in both 
directions (with free 
refreshments!) we 
travelled in luxury to 
Westbury and then onto 
Bradford-on-Avon where 
we rang at Christ 
Church and then visited 
the brand new 
“Wilderness” mini-ring 
on the way to lunch. 
Having pre-ordered the 
food we were greeted by 
a private room and all  

                        The mini-ring at The Wilderness 

the food arrived exactly when booked, leaving us plenty of time to explore Bradford 
before ringing at Holy Trinity. The train took us back to Westbury where a quick walk to 
and from All Saints’ enabled us to catch the train back to Exeter. 



Well done, Wendy and Wendy – it all worked out OK in the end! 

 

 
Building up an appetite for lunch after ringing at The Wilderness 

 

 
Ringing at Christ Church, Bradford-on-Avon 

 
Ian Campbell 



Branch practice at St Thomas, Exeter 

Despite all the efforts of the secretary and local tower captain things can still go wrong, 
as was proved as we assembled at Exeter St Thomas for a branch practice only to find 
that a service was about to start in the church. Undaunted, Andy Stevens acquired a 
trestle table which was set up in the churchyard, and then filled it with the food that he 
had brought as a “half-time snack”. We had an enjoyable picnic in the sun and were 
reluctant to start the ringing at 8.20pm when the service finished. 

 

 
Some of the ringers enjoying the picnic while waiting for the service to finish 

Ian Campbell 

Planned Outing for Anoraks 

If you are interested something a little different, the Exeter branch is arranging a 
largely non-ringing ringing outing around the Ashburton area. Planned details are 
below: 

Meet from 12.30 at Hill House Nursery (formerly the Landscove Vicarage; adjacent to 
the Landscove church). The tea room is open for lunch if required.  

1.45-2.30: Landscove  - 8 hemispherical bells chimed by an Ellacombe apparatus 

2.45-3.30: Woodland  - 3 bells hung for ringing, with wheels, but now clocked 

3.45-4.30: West Ogwell  - 3 ancient bells chimed with carillon levers 

4.45-5.45: Torbryan : 4 pre-reformation bells hung for ringing in a cast-iron frame 

6.00: The Famous Church House Inn at Torbryan will be open for food and 
drinks 

For further information contact Peter Bill. 
Peter Bill 



Barn Dance and Barbecue 

Tickets for this venture are selling fast. The latest news is that Richard Newman will be 
bringing his full size steam roller – yes, really steam powered – for you to see and, 
possibly, have a ride on around the field. I hope it isn’t too wet! 

 

Ian Campbell 

Training 

Devon Young Ringers in the Rain 

A spring outing for Devon young 
ringers was planned and eagerly 
anticipated: we would be lounging 
on the beach at Lyme Regis in the 
hot sun, fish & chip papers in 
hand… 

Unfortunately it rained all day, but 
never mind! Morning towers visited 
were the easy six at Kilmington, and 
the rather light six at Shute. We 
crossed into Dorset and 
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congregated in Lyme Regis for 
lunch, most of us managing to 
squeeze into a fish & chip café, 
where the traditional fare went 
down well with mushy peas and 
hot tea. Fossil shops were 
visited and the rough sea briefly 
glimpsed, as the rain was 
whipped into our faces. 

The reception at Lyme Regis 
tower was overwhelmingly 
friendly, and we were made 
most welcome. Amy played the 
organ, and the ringing was 
followed by afternoon tea (and 
lots of cake!) in the church hall, 

where we were entertained by the Nicholsons’ lively prancing dog, and attempted to 
“lap” plain hunt on the local handbells. 

Young ringers on the day unusually fell into two distinct groups in terms of experience: 
five or six of them were ringing 10-bell methods, and the other five were in the early 
stages as ringers, just consolidating their handling. It was however lovely to be joined 
by these very new young ringers, mostly from Rackenford (taught by Cruwys Morchard 
ringers) and one from Kilmington, and we look forward to seeing their progress over 
the years to come. 

Lynne Hughes 

Forthcoming Young Ringers’ Barbecue 

Saturday 29 th June - Bells and Barbecue! - An afternoon for youn g ringers and 
their families. 

2pm: ringing at Stoke Canon 

3pm until 6ish : ringing, games and barbecue at Pinhoe 

£4.50 each for tower donations and barbecue 

Please contact lynnephughes@hotmail.com if you wish to come. 
Lynne Hughes 



Kaleidoscope Ringing – 18 th May 2013 
St Mary’s Church, Uffculme 

 
The Ringers at Uffculme 

The training day was very well attended, with 10 learners from 4 towers across the 
North East branch who were assisted by 6 helpers. The course started with tea/coffee 
and biscuits whilst Matthew Webb gave us a “run down” of what we hoped to achieve 
during the session. He also provided us with very informative hand-outs for future 
reference which give us an insight into Kaleidoscope ringing and how it bridges the 
gap between call-changes and method ringing. 

After this we took to the ropes to put the theory into practice; with the help of the 
experienced ringers we found that the task of changing places at both hand and 
backstroke was not as daunting as first thought, and the instruction received was 
excellent. 

Once we had all had a go at making long places individually, we then had a go at 
doing it all together. Although this was challenging at first we all gradually settled down 
and found it much easier. We soon moved onto short places which was not so simple, 
and we really had to get our “brains in gear”!  Following several attempts, and a bit of 
clashing of the bells, it started to make sense and before you knew it we were again all 
swapping at the same time.  

After another hot drink, and a piece of cake, we did more long and short places, but 
this time ringing “the other bell” so we could feel what it was like to change places from 
both directions. 

As everything was going so well Matt suggested that we tried dodging at handstroke 
and then backstroke straightaway afterwards  – has he gone completely mad!!  Well, it 
must have been due to the excellent instruction that we had received before (and, of 
course, the practice of making long and short places) that we were able to get to grips 
with this as well. 



Everyone thoroughly enjoyed the training and we all got a lot out of it. Even those who 
had achieved some method ringing picked up extra knowledge that they did not know 
before. 

I feel these sessions are an excellent way of introducing dodging and providing a 
ground work for method ringing. It also helps to understand the mechanics of changing 
places with another bell in call change ringing. 

With many thanks not only to Matt for organising the training session, but also to all 
the helpers, without whom we would not have been able to achieve so much.  It really 
was an enjoyable experience. 

Sharon McCabe, Cullompton 

March Handbell Day 

An enjoyable afternoon was held at Mischa Thompson’s home in Okehampton for the 
second of the series of handbell days arranged by Lynne Hughes. The first, in 
February, at the home of Geoff and Sue Sparling in Crediton, introduced the ideas of 
handbell ringing and plain hunting. The Plain Bob day in March built on this and was 

attended by a number of those beginning to 
move on from Plain Hunt, and even more 
helpers! Up to four groups were scheduled 
to run simultaneously, with the change-
overs carefully choreographed by Tim 
Bayton. The photographs show some of 

the sessions. Some very good 
progress was made and a couple of 
quarter peals were organised as a 
follow-up. 

The third in the series is on 12th 
October, when Treble Bob and 
Surprise will be tackled in Dawlish! 

 
 

 

 

Ian Campbell and Lynne Hughes 



“How to Learn Methods” Training Day 

Seven students and a similar number of helpers collected together in the hall at 
Silverton, where coffee and biscuits were served. An hour long session looked at the 
different ways that methods could be learnt, and looked the blue line of Double Oxford 
Minor and how it could be rung. From there we moved to trying it out in practice, with 
some success.  

After lunch at the Lamb Inn 
at Silverton we moved to the 
new six at Stoke Canon 
where a short session 
introduced the concepts of 
more complicated methods, 
including Cambridge 
Surprise Minor, and clarified 
some of the points which 
were shown up in the 
practical session. Further 
attempts included the use of 
bobs for some learners, and 
we were all relieved to finish 
at 4pm, having performed 
rather a large number of 

dodges in total (the plain course of Double Oxford has four sets of three pull dodges!). 

 

 
The exhausted company at Stoke Canon 

Ian Campbell 



Other News 

Littleham ringers’ outing 

 

The Littleham ringers enjoyed a tower outing (fine weather as usual) on Saturday 18th 
May. We started off with 11 ringers at Dunkeswell, where coffee (and toilet facilities) 

were much 
appreciated, then to 
Luppitt, and lunch at 
The Otter Inn, 
Weston. For the 
afternoon rings at 
Buckerell and Feniton 
we had a reduced 
number of ringers, as 
some had to leave at 
varying times to ring 
for weddings, but we 
were joined by Matt 
Pym, so had a 
minimum of nine. 
Everyone seemed to 
enjoy the nice easy 
rings, and the lunch. 

                        The ringers arriving at Buckerell 

Neville Wright 

Devon Association 8-bell final 

On a Saturday morning in April, the resident ringers of St. David’s, Exeter gathered in 
the church’s kitchen to make 
up 140 sandwiches, spread 
jam and cream on 80 
homemade scones and slice 
up 10 different cakes. The 
reason was not to feed the five 
thousand, but to cater for the 
Devon Association 8-Bell Final. 
Students and locals alike had 
been looking forward to this 
day ever since Jimi Kerslake 
had mentioned it back in 
February – and it looked like 
even the weather had turned 
up trumps for us. 

 
        Some Guild members awaiting their turn to ring 

 



We welcomed eight teams from around Devon, all competing for the coveted trophy. 
After a short service in the church, led by the Rev Tom Honey, the competition started 
off somewhat bumpily, as the judges couldn’t hear the ringing from their judging area. 
After an abrupt stop from the first band, the judges were herded into a different area 
where the bells could be heard, and the competition was once more underway.  

It was glorious to hear our bells being rung at the highest standard – they sounded out 
loud and clear over the sunny Exeter air, eagerly being scrutinised by the waiting 
bands who had gathered in 
the churchyard to discuss 
tactics. Although quite aside 
from “ring well”, I’m not sure 
what tactics 8-bell finalists 
enlist. Talking to the different 
bands was an equal pleasure, 
as well as finding out more 
about the teams who had 
come from far and wide to 
compete. I made friends with 
two very fluffy and boisterous 
dogs who seemed 
unperturbed by the loud 
noises all around them.  

 
                                                       Some of the hardworking students resting after their work 

After the ringers’ tea and the raffle, the competition results were announced, with 
Kingsteignton taking the trophy for the 11th year in a row. High Bickington came in 
second, and the Exeter Cathedral band came in third (although we still maintain that 
they got off lightly, given their local advantage!). The day drew to a close with thanks 
being given to the host tower, and I’d like to take this opportunity to thank Steph Hills 
for all her organisation and delegation on the day.  

Daisy Atkin, Exeter St. David’s 

Ringing at Alphington 

For a long time the tower at Alphington has been known to be affected by the ringing 
of the bells. John Scott famously said that the red-stone tower had the “tensile strength 
of a fruit cake”.  I have been asked by the tower captain, John Staddon, to make it 
clear, on the advice of the Devon tower inspector and chartered surveyor on the last 
two occasions when they visited, that they were advised that ringing should be limited 
to a maximum of 20 minutes, and also that the amount of regular ringing should also 
be restricted.  

Despite this John is happy to welcome any team of ringers to the tower, subject to the 
limitation above, provided that requests go through him – he can be contacted by 
email at john.staddon@nasuwt.net or via text to 07971832180. 

He also wishes to record that because of extensive work being undertaken in the 
church, including to the ringing chamber, the tower will be closed to all ringing from 
early September 2013 until probably May or June 2014. 

Ian Campbell 



Devon County Show 

As is becoming traditional, the Frank Mack mini-ring again made an appearance at the 
Devon County Show. 
The weather was 
bright and sunny for 
most of the time, 
apart from some 
showers on the 
Friday, and was well 
attended. Many 
people had a chance 
to try the bells, and a 
number of ex-ringers 
were identified. We 
are very grateful to 
the Troyte Centre for 
loaning the display 
boards which can be 
seen in the photo. 

 
 

                    Plenty of activity at the Devon County Show 

Ian Campbell 

Ringing for St George’s Day 

As reported in the last issue, a national campaign is in progress to encourage ringing 
for St George’s day (April 23rd) every year. Following the occasion this year Libby 
Alexander (the national coordinator) sent the following: 

There is no doubt the campaign has had its best year and all thanks to your support 
through your Guilds and Associations encouraging your wonderful ringers to take 
part.  It is slowly, but very surely, capturing the imagination of the public and the 
correspondence I received was always positive. 

The response from the media was also of surprise that such a delightful idea existed 
and, fortunately, many took up the challenge and ran with it.  We had very good 
coverage from regional BBC radio stations where they did live broadcasts and indeed I 
was involved in several live interviews.  With other radio stations and the odd local tv 
network and regional newspapers we were covered remarkably well.  This is why I 
request the towers that are going to participate so that I can encourage the media to 
take an interest.  Also I am able to put them in direct contact with the appropriate 
ringer who then, as often did happen, was given a live interview.   

The only disappointment was from the national media. I fail to understand why they 
could not see this as a most happy and positive event joining communities together 
across the nation in celebration through the generosity of such a wonderful network as 
your ringers. There was one glimmer of hope in that Chris Evans in his Breakfast 
Show did call his listeners to go out and join in the campaign.  



 I am enormously indebted to you all for making this a growing event that is beginning 
to capture the public’s imagination and hope you will continue such stalwart support 
into next year and help develop the campaign into a truly national event. 

With My Very Best Wishes and Gratitude – Libby Alexander 
Libby Alexander 

Ringing for England Campaign 
www.ringingforengland.co.uk 

Notable Peals 

There are a couple of recent peals that are worthy of note. The peal at Exeter St Mark 
certainly appears to be a worthy effort, looking at the general inexperience of the band. 
The peal at Thorverton is the first time that we have rung the 41 standard surprise 
minor with the backworks mixed up, which we have found is quite a big step. 

Also Paul Pascoe and Tom Waterson have both rung the tenor at St Mary Redcliffe; 
Paul to Bristol Maximus on 1st April and Tom to Cambridge on 6th May. 

Guild of Devonshire Ringers, Exeter, Devon, St Mark  

Saturday, 6 April 2013 in 2h57 (12) 

5000 Little Bob Royal, Composed by J R Ketteringham (no 39)  
 
1  Lynne P Hughes 
2  Patricia M Newton  
3  Hannah R Martin  
4  Sophie J Hughes  
5  Jonathan D Calvert  
6  Richard H Johnston  
7  John R Martin (C) 
8  Neville H Gibbings  
9  Philip Stevens  
10 Robert H Newton   
 
First peal on 10 - 3,4,5. 
First Little Bob - 3,4,5,8,9. 

Specially arranged and rung as a 19th birthday compliment to Hannah Martin (9th 
April). 

Guild of Devonshire Ringers 
Thorverton, Devon, St Thomas of Canterbury 

Thursday, 2 May 2013 in 2hrs 57m (5-0-27) 

5760 Spliced S Minor (41m) composed by J S Warboys (SUO 802)  

(Beverley, Durham, Bourne, Bamborough, Lightfoot, Allendale, Rossendale, Primrose, 
Northumberland, Cunecastre, Chester, Carlisle, Coldstream, Munden, Morpeth, 
Lincoln, Wooler, Newcastle, Whitley, Canterbury, Kelso, Sandiacre, Wells, Alnwick, 
London, Hull, Berwick, Hexham, Surfleet, York, Norfolk, Ipswich, Annable's London, 
Cambridge, Warkworth, Bacup, Westminster, Wearmouth, Netherseale, Norwich, 
Stamford; 239 c.o.m; a.t.w)  

 



1 David Hird 
2 Jill M Hansford  
3 Susan D Sparling  
4 Pauline Champion  
5 Ian V J Smith  
6 Michael E C Mears (C)  

Mike Mears 

Guild Striking Competitions 

Saturday 19 October – Aylesbeare Branch 

Morning: Book your slot (available between 1030 and 1215) with Margot 
LeVesconte (margotlevescont@btinternet.com) 

6 bell – Lympstone: 240 Doubles or Minor 

6 Bell Novice - Clyst St George: 120 changes of Plain Hunt Doubles or Minor 

Afternoon: Please inform Margot (address above) if your branch is entering a 
team. 

8 bell - Withycombe Raleigh: 224 changes of either Grandsire Triples or 
Double Grandsire Triples. 

Details are available from the Guild web site at 
http://www.exeter.ac.uk/gdr/competitions2013.html and below: 
        Grandsire 

 
234567  
253746 
672453  B 
346572  B 
354267 
 
325746 
372654 
367425 
543267  B 
 
524736 
675324  B 
436275  B 
423567 
 
452736 
475623 
467352 
234567   B 
 
Call the 6th: 
In, out at 1, 6/7 down 
Repeat 

Double Grandsire 
 
234567  
275634 
246375 
253746 
267453 
532746  B 
567432 
524367 
 
765432   S 
724365 
753624 
746253 
732546 
467253  B 
432567 
 
475632 
234567   S 
 
Call the 7th: 
4/5 up, in with single 
out at 5, Single 6/7 down. 



New kit for Cullompton Ringers 

The photo shows some of the Cullompton team “showing off” their new polo shirts 
which have been provided by Gregory Distribution Ltd.  Even our youngest member, 
Jasper (18 months), has a T-shirt with the logo printed on the front, although he has 

not taken to the 
ropes as yet. 

One of our ringers, 
Sharon McCabe, 
works at the 
Cullompton depot of 
Gregory Distribution 
and asked if they 
would be willing to 
help us obtain the 
polo shirts – not only 
did they pay for the 
shirts but also put us 
in touch with the 
local supplier they 
use for all their own 
uniforms. 

 

Tower Captain, Richard Shere, said “We are all delighted with the new tops and look 
forward to wearing them when taking part in future competitions and when we ring for 
weddings.  We cannot thank Gregory Distribution enough for sponsoring us in this 
way. ” 

Sharon McCabe 

Calendar 

JUNE 2013 
Mon 17 8 bell practice: Wolborough (19:30) Mid 
Fri 21 Branch practice: Broadclyst (19:30) Aylesbeare 
Fri 21 Doubles for all: Offwell (19:30) East 
Tue  25  8 bell practice: Pinhoe (19:30)  Exeter 
Wed 26 Branch practice: Huntsham (19:30) North East 
Sat  29  Young ringers’ barbecue (14:00) Guild 

 
JULY 2013 
Wed  3  Advanced 10 bell advanced practice: St Mark (19:30)  Exeter 
Sat  6  Barbecue & barn dance: Exminster (18:30)  Exeter/Mid 
Sat 6 Committee & quarterly meeting: Bickleigh (15:00) North East 
Thur 11 Branch practice: Topsham (19:30) Aylesbeare 
Thur 11 Plain hunt practice: Sidbury (19:30 East 
Fri 12 Surprise Minor: Buckerell (19:30) TBC East 
Sat 13 Striking Competition: Dunkeswell (15:00) East 
Sat  13  Basic Surprise Major (I): Littleham (14:00) Guild 
Thur 18 10 bell practice: Cullompton (19:30) North East 



Fri 19 Doubles for all: Offwell (19:30) East 
Wed 24 Branch practice: Huntsham (19:30) North East 
Thur 25 8 bell practice: Dawlish (19:30) Mid 
Sat  27  Basic Surprise Major (II): Heavitree (14:00) Guild 
Sun 28 Dedication service: Cruwys Morchard (18:30) Guild/Assn 

 

AUGUST 2013 
Sat 3 Practice meeting: Brixham (19:00) Mid/SW 
Sat 3 Branch training: Plain Bob Minor North East 
Wed  7  Advanced 10 bell advanced practice: St Mark (19:30)  Exeter 
Sat  10  ‘4 bells or less’ exploring outing: Ashburton area (pm)  Exeter 
Sat  10  Basic Surprise Major (III): Dawlish (14:00) Guild 
Mon 12 8 bell practice: Wolborough (19:30) Mid 
Wed 14 Branch practice: Lympstone (19:30) Aylesbeare 
Sat 17 Joint meeting with Dunster Branch: Cullompton (15:00) North East 
Sat  24  Basic Surprise Major (IV): Newton St Cyres (14:00) Guild 
Wed 28 Branch practice: Huntsham (19:30) North East 

 

SEPTEMBER 2013 
Tue 3 Branch practice: Awliscombe (19:30) East 
Wed  4  Advanced 10 bell advanced practice: St Mark (19:30)  Exeter 
Tue 10 Branch practice: Aylesbeare (19:30) Aylesbeare 
Wed  11  6 bell practice: Brampford Speke (19:30)  Exeter 
Wed 11 Branch mid-week outing North East 
Thur 12 Plain hunt practice: Sidbury (19:30) East 
Thur 12 10 bell practice: Cullompton (19:30) North East 
Fri 13 Surprise Minor: Buckerell (19:30) TBC East 
Sat  14  Basic Surprise Major (V): Buckfastleigh (14:00) Guild 
Sat 14 Ringing Day: Ring & Ride Mid 
Wed 18 Branch committee meeting North East 
Fri 20 Doubles for all: Offwell (19:30) East 
Sat  21  Young ringers’ autumn outing (all day)  Guild 

 



Competition 

Many towers in Devon use devices to keep 
the ropes dry, comprising long tubes with a 
low power light bulb in the bottom. These 
are normally based on standard plastic 
pipes, but at a recent visit to Hatherleigh I 
spotted what has to be the largest rope 
drier anywhere – unless you know 
differently… 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ian Campbell 

Church Kneelers 

The cold and wet weather over the winter, and its sudden warming up more recently, 
has played havoc with rope lengths. Some recent visitors to St Petrock’s in Exeter 
recently found the ropes a little longer than they were used to … 

 
Ringing at St Petrock’s, Exeter 

Photo by David Trist 



Pretty Wheels at Plympton 

During an inspection of the bells at Plympton, St Mary by the Diocesan bell advisors 
a couple of the bells were spotted with these magnificent coloured wheels. It turns 
out that they were constructed locally but the shrouding was found to be too heavy 
and was affecting the go of the bells. To reduce the weight a large number of holes 
were drilled all round the circumference of the wheels, creating the effect shown. 

 
Ian Campbell 

Editorial 

Many thanks as always go to those who have submitted articles for publication; it is 
good to see nearly every branch represented. Thanks also go to Wendy Campbell for 
casting her eagle eye over the drafts, and to John Foster for doing the layout and 
organising the printing. And after nearly a year of producing RRD someone has 
finally pointed out to me that my phone number is wrong at the bottom of every issue; 
this has finally been fixed! I must apologise both to the person living two doors away 
from the house we intended to put the copy of RRD through, who eventually 
contacted me by email wondering who it was for, and the person who owned the 
“wrong” number! Fortunately most people use email these days. 

I hope you all have a good summer, with lots of ringing! 
Ian Campbell 

 



STOP PRESS 

New Guild Officers 

At the Annual General Meeting held after the printed version of RRD had gone to 
press, two new principal Guild officers were elected. Leslie Boyce is the new Guild 
Master, and Clare Griffiths is the General Secretary. The Guild web site is in the 
process of being moved to a new service; Clare can be contacted via email at one of 
the new Guild email addresses secretary@devonringers.org.uk. More information 
about the AGM will be included in the next issue of Ringing Round Devon. 

 

    
    Leslie Boyce, Guild Master 2013-2014               Clare Griffiths, Guild Secretary 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

RINGING ROUND DEVON is the newsletter of The Guild of Devonshire Ringers and is 
circulated free to all affiliated towers.  Any individual members who wish to subscribe should 

contact Ian Campbell (01392 469695).  The cost is £6.00 for four issues (cheques made 
payable to Guild of Devonshire Ringers). RRD is also available on line on the Guild’s 

website, which holds back-issues. 

Any comments and inaccuracies in articles contained in this newsletter are the responsibility 
of individual contributors, and the opinions expressed do not necessarily represent those of 

the Guild. 

Items for inclusion may be sent by post to Ringing Round Devon, 84 Whipton Village Road, 
Exeter EX4 8AL or by e-mail to I.L.C.Campbell@exeter.ac.uk 
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Specialist repairs and restoration by 

Geoffrey C. Hill 

 
 

New Court Farm, Lamerton, Tavistock, Devon PL19 8RR  

Telephone (01822) 614319 or newcourtfarm1@btinterne t.com  

 

 


